NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd June 2014.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
S Rees, E Rogers, J E Feetham, J Griffiths,
 H Langen, R Platt, 



D Rigby and C Williams.

174/14
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr D Norcross, Cllr S Radford-Smith and County Cllr Morse. 

175/14
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

No declarations were made.

176/14
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 6th May 2014 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed by full Council.


177/14
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Castle.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council stating that they are planning to remove the existing fencing panel across the entrance to the Castle in the next couple of weeks and only fence off the section which presents a risk of falling stones.  A specialist access platform will be hired to try to complete the inspection of the walls without scaffolding, but if this does not work, then it may  be necessary to erect scaffolding around some sections of the Castle.

b)
No Dog Fouling signs.  The Clerk had obtained some signs from the County Council and gave them to Cllr Rees.

c)
106 monies.  The Clerk reported on an email from the County Council stating that 106 monies cannot be moved from town to town.   In relation to the Narberth Skate Park money, the agreement was between the developer and the Skate Park Committee and was not 106 money.  

178/14  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
Car Parking.  County Cllr Evans stated that he had a meeting with the 
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Chamber of Trade regarding the car parking problems in Narberth.   Mr Gordon Barry is to report on this meeting to the Town Council.  Amongst the discussion was the removal of the recycling bins.
b)
Narberth Infrastructure.  County Cllr Evans informed Council that he will be blocking future large developments in Narberth until the infrastructure of the town is improved.  

c)
Mill Lane.  Council raised their concerns regarding the building on marshland at Mill Lane.  The Clerk is to forward the reference number of the development concerned to County Cllr Evans.

d)
Photographs.  Cllr Williams stated that, with the owners consent, he had taken photographs of trees hitting the window and the roof of children’s bedrooms at Redstone Court.  County Cllr Evans stated that Pembrokeshire Housing has already agreed to take down the tree concerned and that the homeowner has been asked to provide Pembrokeshire Housing with three quotes for this work.    
e)
Astroturf pitch.  County Cllr Evans stated that if the County Council are supplied with the measurement of the nets required at the Astroturf, they will replace them.  County Cllr Evans also stated that if help is found to fund two rubbish bins in Narberth, one at the Astroturf and one at the Football pitch in Jesse Road, then the County Council will empty them both.  It was suggested that a plea for sponsorship was put in the paper asking for a business to sponsor a bin, whereby the company could then use this facility for advertising.  The bins cost £240 plus VAT each.    
f)
Play Park.  County Cllr Evans reported on an email he had received regarding the new Play Park equipment. After listening to the complaint, it was agreed by the Committee members present to invite the author of the email to join the Play Park Committee.  

g)
Barrier.  County Cllr Evans asked the Town Council to consider having the barrier removed at the lower end of the Car Park as a lot of four by four vehicles are unable to access this part of the Car Park.  

Cllr Rees thanked County Cllr Evans for attending tonight’s meeting.  Cllr Feetham congratulated County Cllr Evans on his appointment of Vice Chairman of the County Council and stated that it is a great honour.  County Cllr Evans thanked Cllr Feetham and stated that Narberth is one of the most respected towns in the community.  






2 of 8




Signed ……………….
In his absence, County Cllr Morse asked the Clerk to report on the 

residential development for 16 dwellings on land NW of Greenhill, Station Road.  Cllr Morse has contacted the Planning Department to request an additional section of footway be installed along Station Road, running westwardly between the development and the entrance to the Old School Yard.
179/14
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Bethesda Chapel.  The Clerk had received an invite for members to attend the Thanksgiving Service for Sunnybank on Sunday 15th June at 2.30 p.m.

b)
Car Parking.  The Clerk reported on an email received from the Chamber of Trade whereby Chamber members were asked to consider ways of increasing the ‘in town’ parking availability.  This resulted from a letter sent to the Chamber by Dr S Jones, Pembrokeshire County Council.  Cllr Norcross had sent an email to the Clerk regarding this letter, but as the letter in question was the same as the Town Council had received and replied to back in April, there was nothing further for the Council to respond to.
 

c)
Narberth Children’s Festival 2014.  The Clerk reported on a letter received from the Secretary, which informed the Town Council of what the Festival Committee were hoping to do this year.  Councillors are invited to go along to the Festival to experience some of the activities that will be on offer.  

d) 
Sustainable future.  The Clerk reported on an email from Peter Davies, Commissioner for Sustainable Futures, inviting the Council to participate in the National Conversation on ‘The Wales We Want’.
e)
Astroturf.  The Clerk had received a telephone message from a gentleman regarding the amount of mess on the Astroturf .  The gentleman had volunteered to clean up the area.  The Clerk had attempted to telephone the gentleman back, without success, to inform him that as this area belongs to the County Council, he would need to contact them.  The Clerk will keep trying to make contact.

f)
SLCC.  The Clerk reported on the Conference for Wales, which was being held on Wednesday 4th June 2014 at the Parkway Hotel in Cwmbran.

g)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received the latest edition of The Voice.

h)
Fish Week.  The Clerk reported on the courses being held for Fish Week at Pembrokeshire College.
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i)
Train Timetable.  The Clerk reported on an update for the new service from May 18th 2014.  
j)
Pembroke Town Council. The Clerk reported on a copy of the letter Pembroke Town Council had sent to the Leader of the County Council regarding their vote of no confidence against the ruling group of Pembrokeshire County Council.

k) 
St Andrews Churchyard.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received in respect of the condition of the Churchyard.  Cllr Rogers stated that she checks this area after every cut before the payment cheque is released.  Certain flowers have been left to allow them to die back naturally in order that the goodness from the flowers can go back into the roots for next year.  

l)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Talking Books.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.


Thank you emails/letters have been received from Narberth Allotments, Narberth Civic Week and Narberth Cricket Club for the 2014 donation.

m)
Templeton Primary School.  The Clerk reported on an email received from the County Council regarding the Review of Education in the Templeton Area and the Preliminary Consultation which is now available to view the County Council’s website.
n)
Public Health White Paper – Toilets for Public Use.  The Clerk reported on an email received from One Voice Wales regarding the Welsh Government asking for evidence to identify the current public toilet provision with in Wales.  The Clerk had forwarded this email on to Councillors.
o)
Pool Notes 16.  The Clerk had forwarded these notes on to Councillors and provided Cllr Feetham with a hard copy.
180/14
PLANNING/LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

County Cllr Evans left the meeting prior to the commencement of the Planning item.

180.1  Notice of Appeal:

13/0756/PA  Brynawel, Providence Hill – Application for a certificate of lawful development for the operation of a business from the property which began in excess of 
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10 years – the Clerk stated that she had informed the County Council that members felt this was not in the Narberth area and upon checking the County Council feel that it is within the Narberth boundary.



IT WAS REOLVED that the Clerk should ask for an up to date copy of the electoral role for Narberth town and Narberth rural.  
180.2   Planning permission.

13/1052/PA  Crunns Farm, Coxhill – Widening of access onto highway.
181.14
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
 St Andrew’s Churchyard.  Cllr Rogers stated that she had been to St Andrew’s Churchyard to check that the grass was being cut according to the Tender.  All was found to be in order.  Some wild flowers, including the tall daisies and forget-me-nots, were being allowed to die back naturally in order that all the goodness went back into the roots for next year.  Cllr Langen stated that there were clumps of soil on the path near the west wall which needed to be skimmed off.  The Clerk will check this with the Contractor.
b)
Bus stop.  Cllr Rogers stated that she thought that the original bus stop was supposed to remain in situ when the new development of the old CP School took place, but this was not on the plan.  Members stated that a new bus stop was to be installed on Moorfield Road.    

c)
CCTV.  At a recent PACT meeting the Police had stated that it would have been very useful to have had CCTV in Narberth as it would have assisted them with the recent incident in the town.  Members stated that there are private CCTV systems around the town.

d)
Narberth Train Station.  Cllr Feetham stated that the members of the Narberth WI have cleared the boarders and planted flowers at the train station in order to cheer the area up.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to write to thank the ladies for their efforts.

e)
Tree maintenance.  Cllr Griffiths stated that the trees/hedging from the gates of the new Graveyard down to Mill Lane needed cutting back as lorries are hitting the branches as they travel down the hill.  Cllr Langen stated that this was the same at Castle Street.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would report this to the County Council.

f)
Fly Tipping.  Cllr Rigby stated that the County Council are monitoring fly-tipping at Picton Terrace.  Members stated that there are still problems with fly-tipping in Back Lane and referred to the overflowing Biffa Bins which are blocking the highway.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would report this to the County Council.

g)
Noise disturbance.  Cllr Rigby had received complaints regarding the amount of noise coming from the music at the new CP School whilst the Zumba evening is on.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the School to ask them to monitor the volume of the music.

h)
Signs.  The Clerk was asked to request ‘No Dogs Allowed’ signs for the Play Area.

i)
Station Yard.  Concerns were raised in relation to an entrance being created onto the Car Park at Station Yard as the Council had not received a planning application regarding this.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the Planning Department to look into this.

j)
106 monies.  Cllr Rees stated that she would like to see as much as possible of 106 monies to go to the Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees added that this will not affect the Play Park as the spends do not come under the same heading.

k)
Bus trip.  Members agreed to organise a bus trip around Narberth to look at the various areas of concern and stated that this would be of particular benefit to the new Councillors.   

182/14  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   

             (Agenda item 9)  

a)
Nothing to report.
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183/14
THE MAYOR:  (Agenda item 10)
Cllr Rees asked if a Committee could be formed to work out a protocol for the Mayor and a system for the Civic lunch.  The Committee will consist of past Mayors who would discuss this and bring their findings back to the Council.  Members agreed to this and Cllr Rees, Cllr Rogers, Cllr Williams and Cllr Platt will be on the Committee.

184/14
NARBERTH PERSON OF THE YEAR:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk asked if a piece could go in the newspaper asking for nominations for this year’s Person of the Year to be sent to the Clerk by June 27th 2014.  The nominees have to live or work in Narberth.




IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.
185/14
ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT:  (Agenda item 12)
The Clerk stated that the Council’s Internal Auditor had carried out the audit for year-end 31.3.14 and that all was found to be in order.  As in previous years, the Auditor wished for his fee to be split between Narberth Civic Week and Narberth Winter Carnival.




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept his findings and to send a thank you letter.

186/14
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 13)

186.1  
Income received:

a)

Jelly Egg -






£457.68

186.2
Payments due:

a)

British Gas - 





£  13.67
b)

Chris Viggars – St Andrews x 2 cuts


£240.00

c)

Chris Viggars – Castle x 3 ½ cuts


£112.50

d)

Chris Viggars - Common Land -


£  75.00
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e)

Chris Viggars - Footpaths -



£590.00

f)

Civic Week (donation via Audit fee)


£   50.00

g)

Winter Carnival (donation via Audit fee)

£   50.00





IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed

by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed by full Council.

Signed …………………………………………..
Date …………………………….
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